
Date:    02-08-2021 

To:        City of Stevenson Planning Commission meeting 2-8-2021, 6 PM 

From:   Jack Clifton, property owner 

RE:       C1 Commercial District Owners – Parking Requirement Amendment Proposal 

 

As the business owner of Stevenson Dental Care located at 52 NW Second Street, and property owner of 

the lots at 70 NW Second Street, and rental building at136 NW Second street, I am proposing the 

current parking requirements are excessive, and the current proposed amendments do not go far 

enough to allow reuse of existing buildings, growth of new business, or development of new 

business/residential structures.  I believe it is a significant factor limiting new building development in 

Stevenson. 

I purchased the property at NW 70 in 1999 with the desire to someday afford development as 

retail/multifamily, and or build a new dental office.  While parking requirements at that time were 

prohibitive to making a realistic development, plans for updating or revising the parking requirements 

for the downtown area have always been high on the agenda of the Stevenson Planning Commission, 

but with every new team of volunteers and city staff, this has always been tabled for some future date 

or direction by wisdom. Between 2018 and 2020, I had placed this property on the active market for 

sale, as I have not been able to afford to finance the dream of my development plan.  During this time, 

interacting with potential buyers, I repeatedly heard the statement “Stevenson has the most restrictive 

parking requirements of any seen.” A deal breaker for some, or scaled down projects to reduce gross 

square feet for others. 

I purchased the property at 52 NW Second Street for my dental office, which at that time was used as 

two rental apartments and a 1,400 sq foot dental office with one off street parking space.  Originally this 

property was developed as a 3 bed room single family home with an attached 750 sq foot dental office. I 

remodeled the main floor for dental office, and eliminated the apartments. So there has been 

repurposing of the structure, as many buildings have in Downtown Stevenson.  I have the luxury of 

considerably more space than typical cramped dental office.  A basement for storage and mechanicals 

875 sq. ft., an upper story for personal office and staff lounge/meeting area, with full kitchen at 595 sq 

ft, a “lab” where I can do case work at 90 sq ft, and a double door entry way of 70 sq ft.  None of this 

1,630 sq ft contribute to the number of cars needing off street parking.   

The current parking requirement formula for medical/dental office is one parking space for every 150 sq 

ft of gross square footage of building space. My gross space is 3,946, and this results in 25-26 required 

parking spaces.  No consideration for office capacity, use of different spaces, or number of staff.  I am 

reporting the following actual numbers based on my experience that demonstrates this is excessively 

high requirement. In busier times we have had 6 staff including myself, 4 treatment rooms that are not 

all full at the same time, and a large waiting room - 221 sq ft that may have 2-3 patients on a busy day. 

This totals potentially about 13 cars at maximum use.  On a busy day I  see there may be 8 -10 cars 

parked maximum!  I have attached the detail of the dental office 5 spaces, and additional 20 parking 

spaces required on lots at 70 NW Second Street. In these 20 spaces, there are typically only the 5 

current staff members parked here.  This extra space is expensive, and prohibits potential for more 

productive and more esthetic uses! 



I propose that storage space, mechanical space, and private office space be exempt from the code for 

medical/dental clinics category, and any category as well. And there should be some mechanism to 

consider these spaces or other like spaces exempt in requesting exception to the existing code. Under 

the current code of 150 deviser, and if only the main floor of 2,408 sq ft (excluding the entry way) is 

used, this would result in 16 spaces.  More than ample for the 13 I have potential to experience above. If 

the sole square foot number is used, and if only the storage and mechanical room were exempted and 

the devisor was changed from 150 to 200 the result from the remaining 3,071 sq ft would yield 15.5 

spaces, and be closer to what is actually the case.  

If we can survive with a US Post Office that has no off street parking for patrons, or restaurants that 

have no off street parking space, we can adjust the current code, while not imposing on the local 

grocery store or new businesses to provide poached parking spaces. And in addition, I have witnessed a 

number of small business venture attempts in the downtown Stevenson that were unable to start due 

to a prohibitive and absurdly oppressive amount off street parking spaces required. I propose that if 

Stevenson wants to see multifamily dwellings, new businesses or business buildings, or any combination 

of this in the downtown corridor, a new less oppressive formula for all categories is an essential element 

to success!   

 




